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                              Town of West Boylston

140 Worcester Street, West Boylston, Massachusetts  01583

[Zoning Board of Appeals]

Meeting Minutes 
	Date / Time / Location of Meeting
	Thursday, February 17, 2022/7:00 p.m./ Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting/public hearing was conducted via remote means (Zoom). No in-person attendance of members of the public was permitted, and public participation in any public hearing conducted during this meeting was by remote means only.

	
	

	Members Present
	Christopher Olson (Chair), Barur Rajeshkumar (Vice-Chair), David Femia, John Benson, Mark Wyatt (Associate Member) and Secretary Toby Goldstein

	Members NOT Present
	Nathaniel Orciani (Clerk) and Andrew Feland (Associate Member)

	Invited Guests
	N/A

	
	

	Welcome – Call to Order 
	Time: 7:10 p.m. (by Mr.Olson)

	
	

	Approval of Previous Minutes
	Minutes of 1/20/2022 were continued to 3/17/22 meeting


	Motion Originator:
	N/A

	Motion Seconded:
	N/A

	
	

	Treasurer – Financial Report
	N/A

	Motion to Accept
	N/A

	Seconded
	N/A



At 7:10 p.m., Mr. Olson called the meeting to order.    Mr. Olson welcomed everyone present, read aloud the names of members present, and Ms. Goldstein and Mr. Olson verified the names of members of the public who were in attendance.
Continued Public Hearing, West Boylston Municipal Lighting Plant, Special Permit, 29 Prospect Street, Pursuant to Section 3.2.E.2 of the West Boylston Zoning Bylaws:


(Jonathan Fitch, Marie Sorenson and Jim DeVellis represented).  Mr. Olson asked Mr. Fitch for an update from the January 20 meeting.  Mr. Fitch explained that the revised plans requested at that meeting were submitted on 1/31/22, noting that the corrections to two setbacks that were in error on the original set of plans and were discussed at that meeting were made.  Also, Planning Board scheduled a public hearing for Site Plan Review and stormwater pollution prevention plan permit for March 9; he said that they also secured a professional engineering review team to review the project.  (Mr. Olson put up the revised plan on the screen and asked the representatives to go over the changes).  Mr. DeVellis described the different colors used on the colored rendering of the site plan and showed the change of dimensions to the aforementioned setbacks. He showed where a parking space was moved and the two aforementioned setbacks were corrected (the revision was dated 1/28/2022).  He noted that the setback was now 10.2 feet that was less than 10 feet before, and the other was now 11.2 feet to the side setback on the layout plan, and noted that they submitted a new set of plans to reflect all of this and highlighted the changes.  Mr. Olson verified that the proposed number of parking spaces was the same, but spaces were just moved, and all setbacks were rectified (he asked for any questions about this from the board and there were none).  In response to Mr. Olson, the Building Inspector (George Tignor) replied that he had no questions now, as long as all setback requirements were met, and he opined that moving the parking space was a good idea.

Mr. Olson then reiterated from the last meeting that the special permit requested here was relative to two different sections of the zoning bylaws.  The first was specific for a public utility facility, Sec. 3.3C, and the board must find that the proposal will be in harmony with the general purpose and intent of the bylaw.  The second was in relation to this being a nonconforming lot that does not meet the minimum requirement for size, so any new structure would be nonconforming and a special permit is needed (Sec. 1.4B).  Mr. Olson proposed voting separately for both so that the petitioner obtains all the proper zoning relief (there were no comments from the board).  Mr. Olson continued that, relative to 1.4B, the proposal should not be substantially more detrimental to the neighborhood than the existing use; he opined that, in view of the plan, the building was designed to fit in with the neighborhood and appear residential, and that it will help not be detrimental to the appearance of the neighborhood more than the present use (he noted that the property had not been used for a few years and had been a veterinary hospital).  He thought that the standards were met for both special permits and did not see any immediate concerns (no board members commented).  He also thought that it was helpful that the petitioner had scheduled Site Plan Review with Planning Board (again there were no comments from the board).


Mr. Olson then asked for comments and questions from the public, and instructed those present to state their names and addresses if they wished to speak.  Winthrop Handy of 53 Central St. (he added that he is also a Light Board commissioner) asked if Mr. Fitch could estimate when they would get the project out to bid?  Mr. Fitch replied that they are waiting for the special permit and Site Plan Review to be completed before going to bid in case there will be significant changes to the plans.  He noted that they have a bid ready to go out for cleanup and demolition, and after March 9 they should have a bid for construction ready.  (There were no more questions or comments from the public).


Mr. Olson then noted that, at the January public hearing, Nathaniel Orciani was the fifth board member present, but this evening Mark Wyatt was filling in for him, and explained that there was a voting issue because a supermajority of four “yes” votes is required for the special permit to be granted.  In response to a question from Mr. Olson, the board thought it was best for the four members who were present in January to vote.  So, Mr. Femia made a motion to close the public hearing.  Mr. Rajeshkumar seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call:







Mr. Femia – “yes”







Mr. Benson – “yes”







Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”







Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and the public hearing was closed.


(The board then deliberated; there were no comments).  Mr. Femia then made a motion to approve the special permit for the West Boylston Municipal Lighting Plant for construction of a new building at 29 Prospect Street, pursuant to Section 1.4B of the zoning bylaws (a change of a nonconforming structure or use on a nonconforming lot).  Mr. Rajeshkumar seconded.  All in favor.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:







Mr. Femia – “yes”







Mr. Benson – “yes”







Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”







Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, therefore the special permit was granted, pursuant to this section of the bylaws.
Mr. Femia then made a motion to approve the special permit for the West Boylston Municipal Lighting Plant for construction of a new building at 29 Prospect Street, pursuant to Sections 3.2.E.2 and 3.3C regarding a special permit for a public utility facility.  Mr. Rajeshkumar seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:






Mr. Femia – “yes”







Mr. Benson – “yes”







Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”







Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, therefore the special permit was granted, pursuant to these sections of the bylaws.
(Mr. Olson explained to Mr. Fitch that the decision will be issued within 14 days, and then there will be a 20-day appeal period.  Mr. Fitch thanked the board).

Public Hearing, WB General 1 LLC, owner of land at 45 and 49 Central Street, for Special Permit, for the conversion of two non-conforming structures previously used for commercial purposes to single family residential use in the General Residence district pursuant to Section 1.4.B of the zoning bylaws.
Public Hearing, WB General 1 LLC, owner of land at 45 and 49 Central Street, for Administrative Appeal, regarding the decision of the Building Inspector denying the allowance of the conversion of two non-conforming structures previously used for commercial purposes to single family residential use in the General Residence district:


(Representing was Brian Grossman).  (Mr. Femia read aloud both of the public hearing announcements).  (Mr. Olson then asked all present to mute their microphones if not acknowledged by the Chair, and then explained the public hearing procedure: the petitioner explains the relief that he/she is seeking and describes the general situation, the board asks questions, and since there is also an Administrative Appeal the Building Inspector explains his ruling and he can be asked about it; the public is then allowed to comment).  

Mr. Grossman began by stating what the applicant was trying to accomplish, which was taking two structures at 45 and 49 Central Street, previously used for commercial purposes, most recently an art gallery and digital studio, in the general residence zone and converting them to single-family use.  He asserted that they are permitted by right to do so, but as the properties are nonconforming the applicant needs relief from the ZBA.  He asserted that single-family use was permitted by right in the general residence district.  He asserted that the major issue was determining if the lots are merged or not; he believed that they were not, but if they were it just changes the relief needed as there would be two principal structures on one lot which is not allowed in the bylaws.  Overall, he asserted, the final relief would be through State law, Chapter 40A, Section 6, and Town zoning bylaws Sec. 1.4B or 1.4D.  Mr. Grossman continued, that there will be no change in existing footprint and no expansion of either structure and asserted that they would convert the use of the nonconforming buildings from a commercial use in the General Residence district to single-family residences all by right.  He commented that there would be less traffic, noise, and impact on the neighborhood without the two commercial uses and opined that the use of the preexisting nonconforming structures would improve the neighborhood and not be more detrimental.  Mr. Grossman then gave the history of the two buildings, having gone through the Town’s records.  He said that both 45 and 49 Central St. were existing structures and that they pre-dated the zoning bylaws.  He noted that, in 1999, a building permit was issued, allowing the connection of the primary structure at #45 to an adjacent structure on #49, so there was a connection of #45 to #49.  It crossed the property line, setbacks were not met and there were other dimensional nonconformities such as frontage and lot size.  He asserted that both structures were legally preexisting nonconforming structures.  He did not believe that the Merger Doctrine took place here; he explained this.   However, West Boylston zoning bylaws prohibit more than one principal structure on a lot, and if #45 and #49 were merged, it would create a new nonconformity of two habitable dwellings on one lot and that is not allowed.  Mr. Grossman reiterated that the connection was allowed by building permit in 1999 and the construction was done.  He asserted that for zoning purposes the structure is deemed to be subject to Sec. 6 and can be modified.  The question was can it be altered?  The change to Sec. 7 was made, so there is protected status.  Now subject to Sec. 6.  So, he summarized, the structures cross the property line, and construction was greater than 10 years ago, for zoning purposes, the structure is deemed to be subject to Sec. 6 and can be modified like any other preexisting nonconforming structure.  Regarding the question of whether or not is can be modified, the change to Sec. 7 took away the uncertainty; enforcement couldn’t cause removal of the structure and now they are legally preexisting and nonconforming and subject to Sec. 6.  He reiterated that the properties are nonconforming as #45 crosses the property line and #49 has insufficient frontage, both lots are undersized and the setbacks are not met.  He opined that ultimately final relief will be from Sec. 6, and Sec. 1.4B or 1.4D for completeness, allowing a change to nonconforming residential structures without Sec. 6.  He reiterated that the structures have the same footprint and don’t add new nonconformity, so according to Sec. 1.4B they will be not be more detrimental to the neighborhood.

Mr. Olson agreed on one level that ultimate relief was reasonably straightforward, but there are other legal issues that could make it more complicated.  First he asked, regarding the merger question, how long were both lots owned and controlled by the same entity?  Mr. Grossman replied that they have been co-owned since the 1990’s, before his client’s purchase.  He continued that they were always treated as separate lots until his client applied for a building permit and the Building Inspector questioned if the properties were merged.  He said that his client went to Planning Board to adjust the lot lines and they could not do so and this is when merger came into the discussion and Mr. Grossman became involved in the situation.  Mr. Tignor commented that he did not see the lots as merged and they have been separate lots even though they were owned singly by the same person.  He added that he never saw anything in his records indicating that they were merged.   Mr. Benson commented that it was his understanding that there is nothing in the records stating that they are merged.  He questioned, as the building permit was issued crossing property lines, whether that suggested that the lots were treated as merged?  He opined that a building permit wouldn’t be allowed to cross over the property line if it was a different party’s parcel.  Mr. Tignor responded that he could see what he’s saying, but believed that the Building Inspector who gave the permit was in error.  He explained that the lot lines were specific as to where the buildings were situated and that the connection that was made between #45 and #49 actually belonged to #49.  Mr. Tignor thought that if the Building Inspector did the research on the situation he would not have issued the permit.  Mr. Grossman continued that having two principal structures on one lot would have needed relief and that nonconformities existed in 1999.  He agreed that issuing the building permit in 1999 was a mistake and now they are trying to fix it.  

Mr. Olson then referred to the zoning bylaws, allowing one habitable building on one lot, and asked if both buildings were habitable in 1999?  Mr. Grossman replied that they had bathrooms as both were businesses with employees, and perhaps kitchens.  Mr. Olson asked Mr. Tignor if there was an issue with two existing buildings with possibly one not habitable?  Mr. Tignor replied that he did not inspect them, but his understanding was they were single-family residences converted before 1999 into these businesses.  His concern was, if the two structures are owned by separate people, they would have a hard time with one house extending into someone else’s property.  He asked how this will affect the sales of the homes and relationships with the neighbors?  He talked to realtors and buyers and they opined that it never should have been done; he said that, if that portion of the building that connects them is removed and they are separate buildings he can give the building permit and opined that the extension should be removed between the two buildings.  Mr. Olson commented that he agreed that relief should have been required then and that the building permit was a problem, and thought that, pursuant to a valid building permit, the structures are there; since it’s been 23 years, his sense was that the Town no longer has a means to require structural changes to be made.  He said to Mr. Tignor that he still feels like there is no legal basis to demand that to grant relief.  (Mr. Grossman added that both structures have an existing bathroom).  Mr. Benson continued, asking how will this be dealt with when sold?  Is an easement needed to access this?  Will there be problems with sale of the properties or title insurance?  Mr. Grossman responded that the client wants to get these functioning as single-family homes.  He said that what brought them to the ZBA was that they went to Planning Board to try to move the lot line, but they were told that would require variance relief.  Or, if a variance is not obtained, an easement can be granted, but it depends on if the client sells one or both properties.  He asserted that, if there is common ownership, the easement is not needed.  There could be title issues but the current issue is for the client to be able to start to make renovations to the single-family homes and take the two properties and improve them with people living in them so they can be better maintained.  Mr. Benson continued that there are many issues; size of lots, setback issues, frontage issues (he said that Mr. Grossman cited that Lot 49 is only 7.7 ft. and Lot 45 only 4.5 ft. from another property line).  (Mr. Grossman showed the lot line on the plans).  Mr. Grossman responded that he did not mention the 4.5 ft. because the setback is zero; he explained this.  He verified that the hard line on the plan was the property line and pointed out the existing lot line.  Mr. Tignor commented that #45 was built around 1960 and the addition around 2000; this was a garage for #49 and it was never a part of #45.  Mr. Grossman agreed with this.  Mr. Benson responded that, according to Sec. 4.6, a 10-foot setback is not required because it is connected to an addition, but he thought all portions of the structure needed a ten-foot setback from any side line and did not understand why Sec. 4.6 was not an issue.  Mr. Grossman  that it was a legally preexisting nonconformity and they were not altering it, and asserted that Sec. 4.6 is the most relief that they need; they did not focus on that because a piece of the structure crosses the property line, and from a compliance standpoint, the nearest part of the building to the property line is zero.  Mr. Benson thought that made sense.  Mr. Grossman restated that, relative to Sec. 4.6, there is a legally preexisting nonconformity and no change to it.  Mr. Benson then asked why Planning Board ruled that moving the lot lines was not feasible as it seemed that this could solve issues?  Mr. Grossman replied that they could not do this by ANR as it did not comply with the bylaws and they could not create two conforming lots.  Subdivision would not alleviate the issues as they would be two undersized lots and might create other nonconformities requiring variance relief.  He suggested that they could try to obtain variances for smaller lots or setback violations and opined that there were valid arguments for variance relief given the unique circumstances, but asserted that it would be a shorter path to avoid variances and subdivision so that they can get the properties occupied.  He thought that eventually they could move property lines but that was not needed to use the property.

Mr. Olson asked if they need to answer the question of whether the two lots are merged?  Mr. Grossman thought that they should as this was central to the issues, changes relief ultimately and how the decision is written, and thought that they need a final determination by the board on that question for the future.  Mr. Olson responded that the whole purpose of the Merger Doctrine was to reduce or eliminate nonconformity where there are two lots adjacent and co-controlled.  Mr. Grossman responded, that based on purpose and intent, reduction of nonconformity is good but if it creates new nonconformity, the Merger Doctrine shouldn’t be applied.  Mr. Olson responded that, first, if they are not merged, there are significantly undersized lots.  Second, if they are considered merged lots, for the purposes of zoning compliance it does add new nonconformity, but reduces or eliminates several other nonconformities.  He asked Mr. Grossman how to interpret this?  Mr. Grossman said that his understanding was, given the tenant of the Merger Doctrine, he did not think it can create a nonconformity so it cannot be applied.  It eliminates nonconformities here but also creates it so it can’t be applied.   If it increases nonconformity, you can ask for a variance such as reducing setback, but the Merger Doctrine needs to avoid creating nonconformities.  Mr. Olson commented that he was not aware of an example where the Merger Doctrine created new nonconformity.  Mr. Grossman agreed, and commented that in most cases, vacant lots are ones that merge.  He noted that if there were no structures on #45 or #49, there wouldn’t be an issue.  

Mr. Olson then asked the board for comments as to whether or not the two lots were considered merged?  Mr. Benson responded, asking if the board should submit this to Town Counsel for opinion?  Mr. Olson responded that he opined there was no reason to doubt Mr. Grossman’s research, but to make sure everything if before them, he was in favor of asking Town Counsel to be sure there was nothing else they’re not aware of.  Mr. Benson responded that he was not really comfortable with voting this evening, tending to want to think more about it and not act in haste.  Mr. Olson thought that the board was within their rights to do so, and asked the board for any other thoughts?  Mr. Femia commented that there were so many issues and thought it was wise to obtain feedback from Town Counsel.  In response to Mr. Femia’s question, Mr. Grossman replied that they were filing with Planning Board and the surveyor attempted the ANR but couldn’t get it, so Mr. Grossman said that he became involved because other relief was needed.  Mr. Femia also opined that the board should have Planning Board’s opinion from their March 9 meeting.  Mr. Olson suggested that they continue the public hearing to give time for Planning Board’s comments.   In response to Mr. Femia, Mr. Grossman replied that continuance would still be within the time frame of when they need a decision, and he wanted to obtain an opinion this evening but Planning Board told the applicant to see ZBA first.  Regarding the unsuccessful attempt to obtain an ANR, Mr. Grossman opined that the surveyor was not correct in that he may have thought that they could just change the lot lines without causing nonconformity but that was not the case so the Planning Board sent the applicant to the ZBA.

Mr. Olson then summarized what he thought they would like to do.  He wanted the board to see if there were any other issues outside of the Merger Doctrine that needed input.  He noted that the broader issue was that the applicant wanted two forms of zoning relief, and opined that they might not need the Administrative Appeal as the Building Inspector agrees on the merger issue.  Also, the special permit pursuant to Sec. 1.4B was requested.  In response to Mr. Olson’s question about any other issues from the Building Inspector, Mr. Tignor replied that he had no problem with obtaining input from Town Counsel, but he sees this property crossing over to the other property without being merged the wrong way to go and difficult, such as regarding sale, legality, and rights-of-way and everything else going with it.  His comment was that they should remove that section and it would be easier to get a variance for the setbacks and reiterated that he thought it was incorrect for the building permit to be issued before.  He said that he would have no problem with anything being done to those two properties if that section was removed.

Mr. Rajeshkumar then asked if there was a reason why they cannot clean up the lot line, and if there is a future sale, how will that affect it?  Putting up the plan on the screen, he suggested removing the addition and cleaning up the lot line.  Mr. Grossman responded that it is part of the structure and opined that it would be a property rights issue for the owner and would have consequences economically if removed.  He also suggested ways to address this, such as an easement or adjusting the lot line later.  He opined that the connection had a value to it and removal of it takes away a lot of the value of the lot.  He noted that removing the connection will still leave two principal structures on one lot.  Regarding the issue of whether or not its use is more detrimental to the neighborhood, he opined that conversion to residential use is not.  He commented that the owner cannot even do internal improvements now and suggested that, short term, they want to obtain the right to renovate the properties and other property rights issues can be dealt with later, such as moving the property line.  Mr. Grossman then showed the lot line to Mr. Rajeshkumar at his request, and asserted that it would be a problem to move the property line in that they would lose square footage on Lot 49 and it is already undersized.

Before continuing the public hearing to March, Mr. Olson wanted to open the discussion to the public.  Winthrop Handy of 53 Central Street disagreed with comments by Mr. Femia and Mr. Grossman regarding the history of both buildings.  He said that he was the original owner of the properties.  He explained that he bought #49 in 1973, and obtained a variance for an art studio which he opened in 1976 there.  He doubled the size of the building in 1986 (he discussed the architects involved).  He bought #53, which abuts #49, in 1986, and decided to make his home there.  Then he further discussed changes in businesses at #49 and #45.  He intended to join the properties eventually and built a garage at #49 for handicapped access to the gallery and also a restaurant and described the work done; a factory to produce art work was also there.  Mr. Handy asserted that #49 was grandfathered but #45 needed to be ADA compliant so he installed a deck and ramps.  He noted that #45 was a town building in the late 1880’s and discussed its history and the structure of the building.  He noted that there was public water there but it was never connected to sewer.  He also discussed improvements such as a caterer’s kitchen connected to the garage, and he noted that they needed copper pipe to run between the buildings and go into the septic at #45 so he applied for a variance.  In response to Mr. Handy, Mr. Grossman stated the name of his client.  Mr. Handy then discussed that the original attorney for the property had the first auction called off because he was unaware of the zoning and that the buildings were conjoined, and it is a concern now that for two years the property has been unused and is now in bad condition.  Mr. Grossman noted that they need a building permit to do any work.  Mr. Handy opined that the client was at fault for not knowing the facts about the property when he bought it and expecting the Town to do all the work to make the changes on the property.  Mr. Handy was concerned about the sewer system.  He asserted that, to cut into the sewer system for #45 to hook into it, they would have to go through three septic tanks on the south side of the property.  He said that MA DEP said there should be blacktop over them even though it is close to Scarlett Brook.  He made suggestions about things which would need to be addressed by a new owner.  Mr. Handy opined that the Board of Health has to be involved with this plan.  He then discussed that he refuses to hook up to the sewer system because he claimed that his vote at Town Meeting guaranteed him that he did not have to hook up to sewer until he sold his property, but he was then taken to court by Board of Health multiple times.  He opined that there are a lot of issues and that he lost money on his property.  He then went back to his home, and described how he built it himself and designed it as an artist studio but it was not advertised that way; he intended to sell #53 and the realtors wanted to install a holistic center but had to resolve toxic materials issues, so he kept the businesses at #45 and #49.

Regarding the Board of Health, Mr. Olson explained that Board of Health is aware that the owner applied for sewer at both #45 and #49, and that they initially did not see any problems (opinion is on file) but they are aware.  In response to Mr. Benson, Mr. Handy replied that he was going to merge the properties, but in 2008 he did not obtain a loan for a small business and reiterated that the Town took him to court multiple times.  He thought it was easier to leave it as is, so #49 was a factory and #45 a showroom, with a kitchen for the gallery.  He commented that he invested a lot in the property and that there is a history of it being commercial property (which he discussed).  He added that the sinks drained into copper pipes and into the basement of #45 and into septic.

In response to Mr. Olson, Mr. Grossman noted that his client was working on designing the sewer line and knows that he needs Board of Health approval eventually, and asserted that he is required to hook up to it.  But he asserted this is not the focus if his conversion from commercial use to single family residences is found to be more detrimental.  He reiterated that the applicant is not changing the existing building footprint and the structures will exist as they do today, just used for the most consistent purpose in the neighborhood, that of single-family use, which is by right in the general residence district.  They just want to renovate the structures and change the use.


Mr. Olson then asked the board for a motion to continue the public hearing to March 17 at 7:05 p.m.  In response to Mr. Femia, Mr. Olson replied that they will obtain an opinion from Town Counsel and hopefully from Planning Board; regarding if the properties were considered grandfathered, Mr. Olson replied that this was one of the issues being considered, and he said that it was his understanding that the structures have been there as is for greater than 10 years so that the Town cannot require structural changes.  He also responded that, if the board grants the requested relief, then the applicant can do internal changes but not changes to the exterior structures and the Building Inspector would inspect the changes.  With no further questions or comments, Mr. Femia made a motion to continue the public hearing to March 17, 2022 at 7:05 p.m.  Mr. Rajeshkumar seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:






Mr. Femia – “yes”







Mr. Benson – “yes”







Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”







Mr. Wyatt – “yes”







Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 5 “yes” and 0 “no”, therefore the public hearing was continued to the March 17 meeting.  (The board members then discussed preferences regarding whether or not the meeting would be remote, as the mask mandate was gone and several boards have gone back to in-person meetings; there were members who preferred it either way.  Mr. Olson suggested that they check the agenda to be sure what is going to be covered before making a final decision).  Mr. Olson clarified that they are continuing both public hearings, for special permit and Administrative Appeal.
Other Business:
Treasurer’s/Financial Report:  Mr. Olson reviewed the report himself prior to the meeting but this was not discussed at the meeting.
Miscellaneous Mail and/or Paperwork:  None was discussed at the meeting.
Next ZBA Meeting:  The next ZBA meeting will be held on Thursday, March 17, 2022, at 7:00 p.m., and this will likely be a remote meeting but no final decision was made.
With no further discussion taking place, Mr. Femia made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:17 p.m.  Mr. Benson seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:
Mr. Femia – “yes”





Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”






Mr. Wyatt – “yes”






Mr. Benson – “yes”






Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 5 “yes” to 0 “no”, therefore the meeting was adjourned at 9:17 p.m.

  

Submitted by: _____________________________________


Date submitted: ____________________________________



Approved by: ______________________________________
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